West Wyoming Borough- Meeting Minutes July 11, 2016

The regular monthly meeting of West Wyoming Borough was called to order. Following the Pledge of Allegiance roll call was taken and the following were present: Stavish, Grescavage, Dolan, Stevens, Mayor Herbert, Engineer Amato absent, Treasurer DeSanto absent.

Chairman Stavish asked for a motion by Stevens, seconded by Dolan, to fill the vacancy seat left by Eileen Cipriani. Motion to appoint Randy Colarusso to this position. Voice vote was taken. All were in favor. Motion carried.

Judge Carmody was called upon to swear in newly appointed Councilman Colarusso.

Stavish asked for a motion by Dolan, seconded by Stevens, to approve the previous month's minutes. Voice vote all in favor. Motion carried.

Stavish asked for a motion by Stevens, seconded by Grescavage, to approve the Treasurer's report. Voice vote all in favor. Motion carried

Stavish asked for a motion by Stevens, seconded by Dolan, to approve all outstanding bills approved by the Finance Committee. Voice vote all in favor. Motion carried.

## **COMMITTEE REPORTS**

Daniel Grescavage- Community Development/Recreation: Grescavage stated that he will be calling up Penn Dot to make complaints to them on things that need to be corrected on the state highway.

Walter Stevens- Personnel Public Facilities/Health&Sanitation: Motion by Stevens to appoint himself and Mike Dolan as Pension administrators. Before seconding, Dolan if we have to accept the resignation of administrator. Stavish replied that we have already accepted the resignation. Dolan seconded. Voice vote all in favor. Motion carried

Mike Dolan- Public Safety/Code Enforcement: Chief's Report- West Wyoming Emergency Services responded to 33 alarms in June: 3 rescue company assists- 1 engine company assist- 27 ems- 1 motor vehicle collision-1 miscellaneous response .Department is always looking for new members, active fire fighters- support personnel- fire police and junior members are needed. Anyone interested should call 570-693-3660 or contact any member of either Hose Co # 1 or # 2. As per request from one of our fire fighters, Dolan is asking Jason to look into travel room on Sperling St. The police responded up there with the fire truck and ambulance and had difficult time getting up there. What they like to suggest is the possibility of putting a No Parking sign on the left side of Sperling which is the sidewalk side where there are no telephone poles. In the event if people have to park on the other side where the telephone poles are and if they are parking a little too far the fire truck if it has to get up the street possibly going up on the curb or sidewalk or tree lawn without necessarily damaging any parked cars. Dolan asked Matt to work with Jason to recommend the change for No Parking signs. Dolan said a public meeting with residents might be helpful to explain the situation . In regard to Code Enforcement . I understand that a letter was sent out to Eagles on the grass maintenance on property . Jason has not

followed up yet but he and I spoke before the meeting and he will follow up on this to make sure that the grass is being maintained. If they are not maintaining we will get our Code Enforcement officer to cite them. No other code enforcement issues. Dolan asked Jason with regard to the police if he has a general update as to where we are with the radios that were purchased. Jason answered that they were waiting for the County to get back to them with identity numbers, its more of an identity confirmation. The radios are in and we are just waiting for the county. The radios are operational it is just a upgrade. Just one more thing. Stevens inserted that everyone is doing a great job with their recyclables, and we really appreciate that, but if you see that it is full, please call one of the council or the boro building leave a message, please don't leave the bag just in front of the place, there are wild animals that come out of the woods and rip the bags open. So we are asking to please let us know if containers are full.

A resident asked about the items that are behind the dumpsters? Councilman answered that it will be taken care of. He will take a look again.

Solicitor Lukesh – Nothing to report. A report was given during the work session.

Mayor Herbert – First of all on a personal note I would like to thank the council and the general public for all of the condolences and offers that was made to my wife and myself on the passing of my son. It is deeply appreciated and I thank each and every one of you for your concern and your coming out, and for all of the cards and donations. Thank You

We had 147 police calls and one criminal arrest we just do not just write the numbers down, we have drafts, we have a 4 page document. This is our computer system and our police do an excellent job out there. Copies were passed out to council and the Mayor explained them. This is a code book that is put out by the law makers in Harrisburg. This book has all the counties, municipalities and boroughs in it that list all the duties. The General rule is that the Mayor shall have full charge and complete control of the chief of police and the police force, to direct the time during which the police officer would perform their duties, delegate supervision of the officers, appoint special police during emergencies, and it just goes on and on. Since we have new council man now, I just want them to fully understand how the police work. So if you see a cop sitting down the road for 2 house – call me, and I will tell you what that officer is doing down there. There are things that the public does not have to know about because these may be because of investigations. That is all for right now.

## Citizens Participation -

Geno Leoni asked what was the reason for firing Pavel? Councilman Gary Stavish answered that first of all – Pavel wasn't fired. So that is mis information. Resident stated that this was the info on the street. Council man Stavish stated that Pavel was not fired, and we subcontracted our DPW out to Wyoming. What notice did you give him. Answer was Pavel – he had 2 weeks notice, actually he had more than 2 weeks notice, correct. It was just over 2 weeks – what was required. In other words, you just did away with his job because you decided to contract with Wyoming. Answer Yes. Even though the man has been here for 20 years and he always did what he was told. Stavish stated what the bottom line is if you are walking around and you can see the changes immediately in town and if you don't see that then you have no business even to have a gripe. Resident- you are lying Gary. Stavish stated that we

were not getting the services that we were paying for. Leoni asked how are we going to get the services if they have to take care of their own town? Stavish stated that they have ample staff, they are in town, they have skilled labor, and they are performing the duties as needed. How they do it as long as it is done. Leoni asked how come the streets have not been patched yet? It is the middle of July and Florida Ave. is like a bomb zone. Brown Crest is a mess never see a borough truck go up there. Stavish stated that is exactly why we had to do what we did because things were not being done. Leoni asked how come they are not doing it now? Stavish stated It has been weeks and they are trying to get everything in order. Leoni asked if this is going to work with plowing and at what cost are we paying Wyoming. Stavish replied it is \$26,000 a year using our equipment and theirs. They are preforming equipment services, they are maintaining the equipment, doing mechanical work on the equipment, they are doing welding, plumbing, carpentry, mechanical work, as well as renting the equipment. Leoni asked if this had nothing to do with the budget? Stavish stated that it has everything to do with financial, yes. Leoni stated that basically you took him out to save money. Dolan stated that it was a difficult relationship from what I have heard, ok in terms of getting things done and getting them done on a consistent basis, giving someone a list of work to do and I do not know if we should get into all of this. Stevens stated that if you take a look around the borough building, when has it ever looked so nice. In the six years I have lived in West Wyoming, I never seen it looking this nice. It was stated that 50% it was a one man job. It was stated that Wyoming has one man here, and Leoni stated that Wyoming had more than one man here. Stavish stated to answer the question of plowing when ever they are plowing and when ever there is a snow storm and they are called out they will be in our town plowing, and probably in Wyoming. Leoni asked if Wyoming was told of the priority streets in our town and Stevens replied that they had already discussed the hills and intersections with Wyoming. Stevens said that they would treat both towns as one big simultaneous town. Stavish said that this is a huge savings and we are getting quality skilled work at a fraction of what we were paying. Leoni said that Pavel did what he was told to do and you have three councilman here two of which gave him work to do and he always did it. Stavish replied work was not being done. Leoni said he had a different view on that. He said he was retired and would personally go with Pavel and told Pavel to check off work that he did and that he Leoni would have someone else come and check too that the work was done. Stevens said that there has been times when things have been told where we have been lied to and that Pavel admitted lying to Council in front of his union rep. So certain things like that its not the kind of people we want working in our town. That's what you guys are paying in taxes for good services and you guys want a good service I'm guessing. Leoni said let's hope this works. Also asked about the patching, he was told to call Boro clerk or Walt. Leoni asked about the Moon Lite Drive-In and how did we get to own it. Lukesh said the Court decided that we took the property having to do with the sewer project. That the sewer project and the way it was laid in there caused water to accumulate on that property. I know you know we all go out there and there was water. Leoni said something is wrong here. Lukesh said it went up to Commonwealth Court and they shot us down. Leoni said that we all knew what that place was like from the beginning.. So frustrating said Lukesh. Resident asked when we took ownership of MoonLite. Lukesh said when the order was made by Judge Weitzel back in April 2010 or 2011. We kept litigating making the issue that it was not taken than we kept on asking the court to look at it. That place always had water on it. The court determined that it was caused by the excess accumulation because of the way the sewer was placed in there. Leoni asked if we lost the law suit. Lukesh replied correct. Leoni

asked our insurance paid for that? Lukesh stated that there was no insurance and that was part of the problem. The insurance only covered the defense part way through the Board of view. Lukesh said the Borough is paying \$220,000. Atherholt asked if that was the reason we sold the property across the street? Lukesh answered no, and we are doing it in payments. Lukesh stated that was sold way before that and that was sold to pay off one of those tax anticipation notes that we had. Leoni asked do you remember what our original tax assessment was on that property? We had a realtor come in and give us an assessment. A discussion followed as to an assessment. Stevens said that there were two different classes of zonings on the piece of property. We had a certified appraiser for that. If it was appraised for \$220 some thousand dollars, Lukesh answered that we tried to sell it for that. Lukesh said that it was sold for a medical facility there are good plans for that. It will add to the tax base. Leoni said ok enough of that but again I would ask Joe, do you have a pull to choose from in an emergency, or do you have to advertise every time you need an officer?. Joe answered that council just hired one resident asked and how many did you ask for- Joe answered we asked for 2 or 3. Is there any reason why we can't hire more just to have them there in case we need them. Answer – We work very close with Jason in regards to his staffing needs. Joe just read off the borough code and he has to set up the schedules along with Jason. He is responsible for this. Am I correct or am I out of place? Answer – You're correct. Council should not do that. Council hires and fires – correct? Lukesh stated – correct. You could bring people in but if you see something wrong you have to go to him, and re advertise again. I have been hearing from a lot of police officers, and again I am going to speak up for them who say that they will not work in this town, for one reason because there is too much interference from council. I was on council at one time and I was just as guilty too. I was at a picnic on the 4<sup>th</sup> of July and two officers approached me because they thought I was still on council. We have a limited amount of hours and we try to give those officers that are on staff, Every time you need somebody you have to hire somebody. According to the officer in charge he has to do what we need to do. Question was asked if we ever have gone without police protection? Was there ever a time that there was not a police officer on duty? Answer – Yes. We call to other towns and every time we call every one says no, whenever you hire anyone for part time on call they are available 24/7 holidays they do not care if it is 1 o'clock in the morning yet you call them and they do not come in. Jason is here at every work session and we ask him what he needs and we are spending a lot of time with him and staying in touch with him and making sure he has enough people to cover and we don't have 20 guys on staff because we don't think that is appropriate nor do we find that there are 20 guys on staff that we can find out there who are willing to work but for what ever reason they like us or they don't and they won't come and work for us anymore because they don't get hours so they don't want come and work for us that is the reason they don't want to be here, why should they be on our roster if they do not want to be here, we have to give some officers some hour so they can support themselves, at least at a part time job. We do that and we ask Jason do you need more people, do you need more officers, any time he says he does we advertise and we bring more people in. It is not a very simple thing, just like any job try to find good people, to work for you not that easy so Jason was asked today at this meeting, the minutes would show, is there any thing else you need, whether it is equipment or whether it is personnel. If he does not have enough people to cover the shifts we have a mutual agreement with Wyoming, who can cover us. I agree with that mutual aid – the mayor should be involved in some of this stuff, not just you and Jason, according to borough code. There is not a council man on this table who prevented the mayor from doing his job.

If we did not have a very close relationship with the mayor as far as I understand and if didn't think that was the case, then we have to address that. The schedules that are put together by Jason are approved by the Mayor, not by us and if there is a hole in the schedule it is Jason and the mayors responsibility to come to the council and say we got a problem with personnel. We are the first people to go out and hire somebody. There is no issues here on that. Ok. I just had to bring it up and clear the air, because that has been bothering me, they are not coming to council they are coming to me. They should come to the meeting and ask some of the questions that they have. At least the people here are getting some answers. We are part time police officers, do you negotiate at all with part time officer for raises or anything? Council replied that - we did-. We negotiated with the contract and they were given an offer and they never responded. That was back in November of last year. You have a budget coming up now is there anything. We always had a 3 year contract – Lukesh stated that there was only a contract with Gashi and Sipko and they were full timers. Those were full time with their contract. Lets just drop it at that as long as it is taken care of. Gino the other thing with that is and I probably am one of the people that is not a politician that is not involved in this thing, and I have been to numerous occasion when this town has pretty tight on money, and there is not a person on this council other than myself who would ever consider this and I live in this town. We have not raised taxes in this town for probably for 5 or 10 years. And we cannot give raises unless we get the tax base from someplace. OK So everybody that would raise taxes, I am not interested in raising taxes on people on a fixed income. We cannot just raise taxes on people who are working from 1 per cent to one and a half per cent so the only way is to raise property taxes. Those property taxes would go across the board to everybody that lives in this town. Senior citizens if they do have enough money they have to take money from somewhere else. So this council and when Eileen was here to stay within the confines of the borough has to be able to provide services, and do something like negotiating to get better services, and to get 4 qualified people instead of one, a reluctant one who is over paid and in a union, and you said to protect himself and his job, and now we saved money there so we can do other things, maybe give the police a raise, and at some point taxes will have to be raised because the cost of services keep going up, and tax base is going down. I do not know how to solve that but at some point we will have to step up and pay more tax. Gino replied Ok I only have one more item. COG. You are involved with COG. Answer – yes. We are the lead municipality applying for the Grant. Do we get the tub grinder at all? That is not part of the COG. I thought it was a shared deal. The part was the compost. Do we get it at all. We get it when we get it but the past 2 years, we have had other people come in and the grinder – the two years that we had it our lovely workers have busted it. They run a front end of a pick up truck brush guard through there, the run sledge hammers thru there and eye beams without looking what they are doing. So we busted it so the past couple years we had - last year all the stuff we ground up with a broke the machine we had Shiff come down and take the material. He ended up giving a cash donation for that. This year we had someone else take the grass, we had a whole lot of grass, tree limbs and brush. If you look around some of these people in this town have nice gardens, they have gardens good enough to sell their plants at Lowes. There is good compost over there. The residence could come and take it for their gardens, that is what it is there for. That is what it was meant for. Resident replied – it is not like that now. Councilman – I understand. Gino for years it has not been like that. Councilman- And who has been in charge of that. Our DPW workers you just made my point. So without of doubt the way it is we are having people take care of that. Ok and it will get taken care of. We are trying to get everything set up

because the way it was set up originally it was meant for you guys you bring your grass there and in a year or two you come back and get the compost and you have tomatoes that are as big a soft balls. But the people that was there and was in charge that it was turned over in a timely fashion it did get away get away from us , so now we are the people who can operate the machinery and could operate bigger machinery and do the correct amount of rows and piles and all that kind of stuff, that is going to be taken care of. So we did not get the tub grinder because there is no need , some one is taking care of that for us. So we do not have to spend \$1500.00 in fuel, and be a \$1000.00 in the hole. That is why we did not get it this year. Exeter always owned it. The way the Grant was written a town had to be a owner and that is why Exeter name is on it. With the COG the way it is set up COG is the actual owner of the equipment. At the time the COG was commissioned it was set up as a shared agreement between 4 towns. Unfortunately one town had to own it and Exeter was the municipality on that agreement. So they take care of the insurance and they actually hold the insurance policy on the grinder and all 4 town , Jackson Twp. , Kingston, West Wyoming, and Exeter all pay for that, we pay our yearly annual dues to use it, Exeter takes care of paying that money

Gino asked Is there work in place from the police dept. from other towns.

Mayor Herbert answered – I could hear a lot of rumors out there. The officers in charge of Wyoming Police Department are Administrators/Patrolman has approached some of our police officers – first of all Wyoming are Full Time Officers – I was told some of our officers was approached that they are going to put on 4 full time police officers in Wyoming, that they better come over and fill out a application because West Wyoming is in the process of merging the police department with Wyoming and these guys will not have a job in West Wyoming. I heard this a recent as two weeks ago. Gino – This is how big that this is getting. Councilman stated that Wyoming Mayor had wanted to do this and he had talked about having our Fire Dept . merge with theirs also. It is not a cost saving thing and I just do not see the value in it. It is not saying that he still would want to do that or that he might talk about it . I think we talked about that in our own town with our fire department that we would want the two of them together, they are their own entities we cannot force them to do anything, but it seems to me it makes a lot of sense based on the discussions I had, they actually approached me at one point when number 2 was going to go thru that process and would like me to sit in on that process. Nothing happened on that since if they it is something that works, it would be a great thing. With the Police department I just don't see the value in it. If he wants to do that over there and he would like to do it, he could talk about it and cause all kinds of problems. I am not saying anything bad about Mayor Boyer, he is a good guy and I like him but you know, he probably sees some value in it, but there is no discussions here on that issue at this point, and I don't see them in the future. Mayor Herbert stated that our police department assisted in a accident over Wyoming and I was over was over there and it was brought up to me again. I don't know if Boyer is making deals with you people or not. A council member stated that this comes from our council that we have no intentions of merging, another member stated that not at this time anyway. The only thing we had is the mutual aid agreement. Gino said Ok I am finished. The issue with the mutual aid agreement being formalized is that the borough has been in existence for a hundred years, I don't know how long. You talk about having a mutual aid agreement in existence – good luck finding one. There is nobody that knows where they are, the Police

Department does not have one . We are all supposed to be mutual aid with everybody, now the state over rides a lot of stuff so at a point with the state the mutual aid might become mute. Each police officer or each town in the county can assist each other. We had a shift that was not covered and Jason made a call to county, to advise 911 where to send the calls for coverage in West Wyoming. It was a rare case but it happened and they refused without have a written agreement, that we would have Wyoming cover our needs in that shift. I went to the trouble of having the council drafting a reviewed sent to Wyoming so we would have that. Now we don't have that with Exeter or West Pittston or any body else, and we are not looking because we don't have to have , and this was mainly for a shift that was not filled by a officer. This is only when a shift is not covered. Gino stated that he wanted to thank the Fire Department, Police Department , 911 for their services. Be Safe out there.

Another Resident asked about Pavel How come it was never put in the paper, and about merging with Wyoming? That is number 1 and number 2 I am glad to see Colarusso put on for council. Why was this not put in the paper about this? Councilman stated what about Colarusso council position. Resident or why did Wyoming took us over and nobody knew about it for the last month and a half. Residence don't know. A good example a tree fell down by my house-I called the borough building my wife picked the tree up and threw it across the street. It is still down on the tree lawn and there is another tree a part of it will fall on the wires. Council answered that if that was two or three weeks ago that was when Pavel was still on the job. Pavel wasn't here 2 weeks ago – he left on June 15<sup>th</sup>. Alright who am I supposed to call to get this tree off . If the tree is on Pagnotti property it is a code enforcement issue . You said you called the DPW that is not the code enforcement officer, Resident stated that the code enforcement officer is not full time. Penn Eastern is the code enforcement .. Resident stated alright lets get him over there. Another issue Quads coming up and down Lee Ann going 60 miles a hour all day long. Up the top of the street the druggies are back. Walt stated that 911 should be called. Police have been there but cannot catch them. Why do we not have a full time police officer in town like we always had. Where did the money from the casino go. Councilman stated that the resident was getting the money confused. COG was awarded \$7500.00 for a scope of work, we submitted \$836,000.00 worth of equipment, purchases and services. Resident asked what are you doing for the borough, that is not helping us. Councilman said right that was your borough worker that did not know how to operate the equipment that the COG currently has in its possession, to fix your streets and your pavement, your curbs and your black top. Now we have people to operate the equipment, you talk about pot holes, we had a machine that would benefit one of these sections you take old black top from when they did up roads, throw a little tar in the black top and it makes perfect patches. Our worker did not want to use it. At the end of Brady Street there is a piece of metal for the last 4 months. That was brought up we are going to contact Penn Dot and talk to Mike Amato who is the borough engineer. Mike Amato attends a lot of meetings. Complaint about roads can be talked to Mike Amato, he is the Borough engineer. Ok, last question – White House two years ago or it can be three, two kids left the White House, 20 some years old, intoxicated he jumped in his care with his buddies and he killed himself. It was washed under the table. It was never investigated when the kids left the White house and killed himself. Councilman -I don't know that would be a police investigation you would have to talk to the police officers. There has to be something done with that bar. You would have to contact the LCB, John, and have them come in.

Councilman asked if there was anyone else. Resident Joe Atherholt, Johnson St. West Wyoming. About the police, if a gentleman worked 36 hours, is that considered part time. Can a shift be split and give 4 hours to one and 4 hours to the other. The officers cannot because of the Civil Service, the way it is written. We cannot do that it would open us up to liability for down the road, According to Civil Service, once you go over 32 hours, it could be considered full time. Thank You

Rick Yarosavage Brady Street – The reason I came down here today because a lot of people told me about Pavel. I felt the only way to find out was to go to a council meeting. I think the guy was a good worker, that is my own opinion. I think he has been here for 20 years, and we had some people on our council that did not last that long, and maybe he is not doing today what he did 10 or 15 years ago, but he does his best. When the man plows and when we have snow here is West Wyoming, there is nobody that plows better than Pavel. He has done a 100% job, and I think he needs to get that recognition. Councilman asked if he could just mention one thing with that. Rick said certainly go ahead. The very first snow of 2015 that we had we had about 3 inches, he called him after a hour and a half saying that he could not plow this town him self. When people have done it before, one person. Then the next time we had 6 inches and he did just fine. Rick stated the he did not know that and he don't know why, I just know that this town got number one service from Pavel when it snowed. So my concern was that council would say that they would make a spot for him somewhere, other than to terminate a guy after 20 years. I think Pavel was a good worker and he needs to get that respect that he was a good worker. Council has already made up their minds and I understand that, I have been in your position, I sat on council and I know what is going on with council. I just wanted to make my point with that. I was just concerned about what we had in the borough building, and with the street department. Council replied, with our street department, it was like a bomb went off in it. We already took 2 dumpsters out of there of trash, anything that was worked on, the parts were left on the floor, tools were left there, we had equipment that wasn't being used, For what reason we don't know why. It was asked who was in charge of our street department, The resident stated that West Wyoming needs to be number 1, we need self contained, that always was, when I was on council, weather it was the fire department, the little league, it stayed right here in West Wyoming. I do not think we are going to get the same service, yeah we see the service out here now they are going to give it their all they are going to go at it like crazy, just like when they were cleaning the streets, somebody said Wyoming or Exeter was going to clean the streets, I have seen them cleaned twice. That was it and they did a good job of it the first time, the second time they did a ok job, but then I did not see them after that. Council man stated the reason why the streets have not been cleaned, because it was that what we had we had to get somebody in to drive the equipment everytime. Pavel would not drive the street sweeper, he drove it one time, and he went down 8<sup>th</sup> street. It's ok I just came down here because a lot of people asked me what was going on. Councilman stated that Rick was taking it the wrong way. Rick answered no no I am not taking it the wrong way, Council can do what it wants to do, If you think that you are going to get more service from Wyoming, that is fine I don't have a problem with that I could sit on council and make the same decision. I am saying that Pavel was a good worker – don't take that away from him. Don't sit and tell me this that and the other thing, he is gone and its over, its done. You could have at least asked him to come and plow for us because he knows the street, My concern now is with the bottom of Brady street – there are 2 cones there that is a accident waiting to happen right there. I sent two emails to

the borough and got no response from those. Something has to be done on Brady street because the plate is moving and there is a big hole there. Council stated that it will be addressed. Rick stated that he wanted to congratulate Colarusso, There was applause.

Resident – One more thing – on the Moonlight Drive In, other than selling are there any other plans for that. Maybe some grants some development, something?

Solicitor Lukesh stated that there are no Grants that we could apply for that. Just to let everybody know in regards to the space across the street. The reason that we had to go by that first appraisal the code requires us to put that out for bid twice. Then if we don't get that price, then we could put it out for bid for whatever price. With regard to the Moonlight the same thing has happened, we requested for bids twice which we have to do under the code, and now we have it with the realtor our own Deanna Farrel. She is working with various people which is interested, we just met with her briefly and she is interested in it to possibility opening it as a drive in, another on as a development for town houses. Either one sounds exciting and maybe we will be able to do something with that piece of property that will be a asset to West Wyoming and expand our tax base.

Rick stated in respect to council this was a hard decision to make.

Gino asked how many years is that contract with Wyoming. Council replied we have a 6 month contract to the 6<sup>th</sup> of January and then we are going to renew it for another year. Resident – for \$26,000.00 Council- yes. What happens if they turn around and say they want \$30,000.00. Council – We would review it at that time and if it was in the best financial interest to do it, we would still do it. It's like anything else, we watch and if we are not getting what we asked for, that is why we are not getting into a long term contract, If they are not doing the service and we can find somebody to do it for a price in that neighborhood, we will. All the equipment that is down there and we worked hard for it so West Wyoming would be self contained. Answer – We are not getting rid of any equipment. All of our equipment is now in service and fully functional again. Those guys will come back if they missed a spot or two. They will take care of it. The taxpayers of this town deserve the very best.

A motion to adjourn the meeting by Councilman Stevens, second by councilman Dolan. Voice vote all in favor. Motion carried.